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(i) The defendant may appeal to the 
authority head the decision denying a 
motion to reopen by filing a notice of 
appeal with the authority head within 
15 days after the ALJ denies the mo-
tion. The timely filing of a notice of 
appeal shall stay the initial decision 
until the authority head decides the 
issue. 

(j) If the defendant files a timely no-
tice of appeal with the authority head, 
the ALJ shall forward the record of the 
proceeding to the authority head. 

(k) The authority head shall decide 
expeditiously whether extraordinary 
circumstances excuse the defendant’s 
failure to file a timely answer based 
solely on the record before the ALJ. 

(l) If the authority head decides that 
extraordinary circumstances excused 
the defendant’s failure to file a timely 
answer, the authority head shall re-
mand the case to the ALJ with instruc-
tions to grant the defendant an oppor-
tunity to answer. 

(m) If the authority head decides 
that the defendant’s failure to file a 
timely answer is not excused, the au-
thority head shall reinstate the initial 
decision of the ALJ, which shall be-
come final and binding upon the par-
ties 30 days after the authority head 
issues such decision. 

§ 2554.15 What happens once an an-
swer is filed? 

(a) When the reviewing official re-
ceives an answer, he must file concur-
rently, the complaint and the answer 
with the ALJ, along with a designation 
of a Corporation representative. 

(b) When the ALJ receives the com-
plaint and the answer, the ALJ will 
promptly serve a notice of oral hearing 
upon the defendant and the representa-
tive for the Corporation, in the same 
manner as the complaint, service of 
which is described in § 2554.12. The no-
tice of oral hearing must be served 
within six years of the date on which 
the claim or statement is made. 

(c) The notice must include: 
(1) The tentative time, place and na-

ture of the hearing; 
(2) The legal authority and jurisdic-

tion under which the hearing is to be 
held; 

(3) The matters of fact and law to be 
asserted; 

(4) A description of the procedures for 
the conduct of the hearing; 

(5) The name, address, and telephone 
number of the defendant’s representa-
tive and the representative for the Cor-
poration; and 

(6) Such other matters as the ALJ 
deems appropriate. 

(d) The six-year statute of limitation 
may be extended by agreement of the 
parties. 

HEARING PROVISIONS 

§ 2554.16 What kind of hearing is con-
templated? 

The hearing is a formal proceeding 
conducted by the ALJ during which a 
defendant will have the opportunity to 
cross-examine witnesses, present testi-
mony, and dispute liability. 

§ 2554.17 At the hearing, what rights 
do the parties have? 

(a) The parties to the hearing shall 
be the defendant and the Corporation. 
Pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 3730(c)(5), a pri-
vate plaintiff in an action under the 
False Claims Act may participate in 
the hearing to the extent authorized by 
the provisions of that Act. 

(b) Each party has the right to: 
(1) Be represented by a representa-

tive; 
(2) Request a pre-hearing conference 

and participate in any conference held 
by the ALJ; 

(3) Conduct discovery; 
(4) Agree to stipulations of fact or 

law which will be made a part of the 
record; 

(5) Present evidence relevant to the 
issues at the hearing; 

(6) Present and cross-examine wit-
nesses; 

(7) Present arguments at the hearing 
as permitted by the ALJ; and 

(8) Submit written briefs and pro-
posed findings of fact and conclusions 
of law after the hearing, as permitted 
by the ALJ. 

§ 2554.18 What is the role of the ALJ? 

An ALJ retained by the Corporation 
serves as the presiding officer at all 
hearings. 
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(a) The ALJ shall conduct a fair and 
impartial hearing, avoid delay, main-
tain order, and assure that a record of 
the proceeding is made. 

(b) The ALJ has the authority to— 
(1) Set and change the date, time, 

and place of the hearing upon reason-
able notice to the parties; 

(2) Continue or recess the hearing in 
whole or in part for a reasonable period 
of time; 

(3) Hold conferences to identify or 
simplify the issues, or to consider 
other matters that may aid in the ex-
peditious disposition of the proceeding; 

(4) Administer oaths and affirma-
tions; 

(5) Issue subpoenas requiring the at-
tendance of witnesses and the produc-
tion of documents at depositions or at 
hearings; 

(6) Rule on motions and other proce-
dural matters; 

(7) Regulate the scope and timing of 
discovery; 

(8) Regulate the course of the hearing 
and the conduct of representatives and 
parties; 

(9) Examine witnesses; 
(10) Receive, rule on, exclude, or 

limit evidence; 
(11) Upon motion of a party, take of-

ficial notice of facts; 
(12) Upon motion of a party, decide 

cases, in whole or in part, by summary 
judgment where there is no disputed 
issue of material fact; 

(13) Conduct any conference, argu-
ment, or hearing on motions in person 
or by telephone; and 

(14) Exercise such other authority as 
is necessary to carry out the respon-
sibilities of the ALJ under this part. 

(c) The ALJ does not have the au-
thority to find Federal statutes or reg-
ulations invalid. 

§ 2554.19 Can the reviewing official or 
ALJ be disqualified? 

(a) A reviewing official or an ALJ 
may disqualify himself or herself at 
any time. 

(b) Upon motion of any party, the re-
viewing official or ALJ may be dis-
qualified as follows: 

(1) The motion must be supported by 
an affidavit containing specific facts 
establishing that personal bias or other 
reason for disqualification exists, in-

cluding the time and circumstances of 
the discovery of such facts; 

(2) The motion must be filed prompt-
ly after discovery of the grounds for 
disqualification, or the objection will 
be deemed waived; and 

(3) The party, or representative of 
record, must certify in writing that the 
motion is made in good faith. 

(c) Once a motion has been filed to 
disqualify the reviewing official, the 
ALJ will halt the proceedings until re-
solving the matter of disqualification. 
If the ALJ determines that the review-
ing official is disqualified, the ALJ will 
dismiss the complaint without preju-
dice. If the ALJ disqualifies himself or 
herself, the case will be promptly reas-
signed to another ALJ. 

§ 2554.20 How are issues brought to 
the attention of the ALJ? 

(a) All applications to the ALJ for an 
order or ruling shall be by motion. Mo-
tions shall state the relief sought, the 
authority relied upon, and the facts al-
leged, and shall be filed with the ALJ 
and served on all other parties. 

(b) Except for motions made during a 
prehearing conference or at the hear-
ing, all motions shall be in writing. 
The ALJ may require that oral mo-
tions be reduced to writing. 

(c) Within 15 days after a written mo-
tion is served, or such other time as 
may be fixed by the ALJ, any party 
may file a response to such motion. 

(d) The ALJ may not grant a written 
motion before the time for filing re-
sponses thereto has expired, except 
upon consent of the parties or fol-
lowing a hearing on the motion, but 
may overrule or deny such motion 
without awaiting a response. 

(e) The ALJ shall make a reasonable 
effort to dispose of all outstanding mo-
tions prior to the beginning of the 
hearing. 

§ 2554.21 How are papers served? 
(a) Form. (1) Documents filed with the 

ALJ shall include an original and two 
copies. 

(2) Every pleading and paper filed in 
the proceeding shall contain a caption 
setting forth the title of the action, the 
case number assigned by the ALJ, and 
a designation of the paper (e.g., motion 
to quash subpoena). 
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(3) Every pleading and paper shall be 
signed by, and shall contain the ad-
dress and telephone number of the 
party or the person on whose behalf the 
paper was filed, or his or her represent-
ative. 

(4) Papers are considered filed when 
they are mailed. Date of mailing may 
be established by a certificate from the 
party or its representative or by proof 
that the document was sent by cer-
tified or registered mail. 

(b) Service. A party filing a document 
with the ALJ shall at the time of fil-
ing, serve a copy of such document on 
every other party. Service upon any 
party of any document other than 
those required to be served as pre-
scribed in § 2554.12 shall be made by de-
livering a copy or by placing a copy of 
the document in the United States 
mail, postage prepaid and addressed, to 
the party’s last known address. When a 
party is represented by a representa-
tive, service shall be made upon such 
representative in lieu of the actual 
party. 

(c) Proof of service. A certificate of 
the individual serving the document by 
personal delivery or by mail, setting 
forth the manner of service, shall be 
proof of service. 

§ 2554.22 How is time computed? 

(a) In computing any period of time 
under this part or in an order issued 
thereunder, the time begins with the 
day following the act, event, or default, 
and includes the last day of the period, 
unless it is a Saturday, Sunday, or 
legal holiday observed by the Federal 
government, in which event it includes 
the next business day. 

(b) When the period of time allowed 
is less than seven days, intermediate 
Saturdays, Sundays, and legal holidays 
observed by the Federal government 
shall be excluded from the computa-
tion. 

(c) Where a document has been served 
or issued by placing it in the mail, an 
additional five days will be added to 
the time permitted for any response. 

§ 2554.23 What happens during a pre-
hearing conference? 

(a) The ALJ may schedule prehearing 
conferences as appropriate. 

(b) Upon the motion of any party, the 
ALJ shall schedule at least one pre-
hearing conference at a reasonable 
time in advance of the hearing. 

(c) The ALJ may use prehearing con-
ferences to discuss the following: 

(1) Simplification of the issues; 
(2) The necessity or desirability of 

amendments to the pleadings, includ-
ing the need for a more definite state-
ment; 

(3) Stipulations and admissions of 
fact or as to the contents and authen-
ticity of documents; 

(4) Whether the parties can agree to 
submission of the case on a stipulated 
record; 

(5) Whether a party chooses to waive 
appearances at an oral hearing and to 
submit only documentary evidence 
(subject to the objection of other par-
ties) and written argument; 

(6) Limitation of the number of wit-
nesses; 

(7) Scheduling dates for the exchange 
of witness lists and of proposed exhib-
its; 

(8) Discovery; 
(9) The time and place for the hear-

ing; and 
(10) Such other matters as may tend 

to expedite the fair and just disposition 
of the proceedings. 

(d) The ALJ may issue an order con-
taining all matters agreed upon by the 
parties or ordered by the ALJ at a pre-
hearing conference. 

§ 2554.24 What rights are there to re-
view documents? 

(a) Upon written request to the re-
viewing official, the defendant may re-
view any relevant and material docu-
ments, transcripts, records, and other 
materials that relate to the allegations 
set out in the complaint and upon 
which the findings and conclusions of 
the investigating official under § 2554.8 
are based, unless such documents are 
subject to a privilege under Federal 
law. Upon payment of fees for duplica-
tion, the defendant may obtain copies 
of such documents. 

(b) Upon written request to the re-
viewing official, the defendant also 
may obtain a copy of all exculpatory 
information in the possession of the re-
viewing official or investigating offi-
cial relating to the allegations in the 
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complaint, even if it is contained in a 
document that would otherwise be 
privileged. If the document would oth-
erwise be privileged, only that portion 
containing exculpatory information 
must be disclosed. 

(c) The notice sent to the Attorney 
General from the reviewing official as 
described in § 2554.8 is not discoverable 
under any circumstances. 

(d) The defendant may file a motion 
to compel disclosure of the documents 
subject to the provisions of this sec-
tion. Such a motion may only be filed 
with the ALJ following the filing of an 
answer pursuant to § 2554.13. 

§ 2554.25 What type of discovery is au-
thorized and how is it conducted? 

(a) The following types of discovery 
are authorized: 

(1) Requests for production of docu-
ments for inspection and copying; 

(2) Requests for admissions of the au-
thenticity of any relevant document or 
of the truth of any relevant fact; 

(3) Written interrogatories; and 
(4) Depositions. 
(b) For the purpose of this section 

and §§ 2554.27 and 2554.28, the term 
‘‘documents’’ includes information, 
documents, reports, answers, records, 
accounts, papers, and other data and 
documentary evidence. Nothing con-
tained herein shall be interpreted to re-
quire the creation of a document. 

(c) Unless mutually agreed to by the 
parties, discovery is available only as 
ordered by the ALJ. The ALJ shall reg-
ulate the timing of discovery. 

(d) Motions for discovery. (1) A party 
seeking discovery may file a motion 
with the ALJ. Such a motion shall be 
accompanied by a copy of the requested 
discovery, or in the case of depositions, 
a summary of the scope of the proposed 
deposition. 

(2) Within ten days of service, a party 
may file an opposition to the motion 
and/or a motion for protective order as 
provided in § 2554.30. 

(3) The ALJ may grant a motion for 
discovery only if he or she finds that 
the discovery sought— 

(i) Is necessary for the expeditious, 
fair, and reasonable consideration of 
the issues; 

(ii) Is not unduly costly or burden-
some; 

(iii) Will not unduly delay the pro-
ceeding; and 

(iv) Does not seek privileged informa-
tion. 

(4) The burden of showing that dis-
covery should be allowed is on the 
party seeking discovery. 

(5) The ALJ may grant discovery sub-
ject to a protective order under 
§ 2554.30. 

(e) Depositions. (1) If a motion for dep-
osition is granted, the ALJ shall issue 
a subpoena for the deponent, which 
may require the deponent to produce 
documents. The subpoena shall specify 
the time and place at which the deposi-
tion will be held. 

(2) The party seeking to depose shall 
serve the subpoena in the manner pre-
scribed in § 2554.12. 

(3) The deponent may file with the 
ALJ a motion to quash the subpoena or 
a motion for a protective order within 
ten days of service. 

(4) The party seeking to depose shall 
provide for the taking of a verbatim 
transcript of the deposition, which it 
shall make available to all other par-
ties for inspection and copying. 

(f) Each party shall bear its own 
costs of discovery. 

§ 2554.26 Are there limits on disclosure 
of documents or discovery? 

(a) Upon written request to the re-
viewing official, the defendant may re-
view all non-privileged, relevant and 
material documents, records and other 
material related to the allegations con-
tained in the complaint. After paying 
the Corporation a reasonable fee for 
duplication, the defendant may obtain 
a copy of the records described. 

(b) Upon written request to the re-
viewing official, the defendant may ob-
tain a copy of all exculpatory informa-
tion in the possession of the reviewing 
official or investigating official relat-
ing to the allegations in the complaint. 
If the document would otherwise be 
privileged, only the portion of the doc-
ument containing exculpatory infor-
mation must be disclosed. As used in 
this section, the term ‘‘information’’ 
does not include legal materials such 
as statutes or case law obtained 
through legal research. 

(c) The notice sent to the Attorney 
General from the reviewing official is 
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not discoverable under any cir-
cumstances. 

(d) Other discovery is available only 
as ordered by the ALJ and includes 
only those methods of discovery al-
lowed by § 2554.25. 

§ 2554.27 Are witness lists exchanged 
before the hearing? 

(a) At least 15 days before the hear-
ing or at such other time as ordered by 
the ALJ, the parties must exchange 
witness lists and copies of proposed 
hearing exhibits, including copies of 
any written statements or transcripts 
of deposition testimony that the party 
intends to offer in lieu of live testi-
mony. 

(b) If a party objects, the ALJ will 
not admit into evidence the testimony 
of any witness whose name does not ap-
pear on the witness list or any exhibit 
not provided to an opposing party un-
less the ALJ finds good cause for the 
omission or concludes that there is no 
prejudice to the objecting party. 

(c) Unless a party objects within the 
time set by the ALJ, documents ex-
changed in accordance with this sec-
tion are deemed to be authentic for the 
purpose of admissibility at the hearing. 

§ 2554.28 Can witnesses be subpoe-
naed? 

(a) A party wishing to procure the 
appearance and testimony of any indi-
vidual at the hearing may request that 
the ALJ issue a subpoena. 

(b) A subpoena requiring the attend-
ance and testimony of an individual 
may also require the individual to 
produce documents at the hearing. 

(c) A party seeking a subpoena shall 
file a written request therefore not less 
than 15 days before the date fixed for 
the hearing unless otherwise allowed 
by the ALJ for good cause shown. Such 
request shall specify any documents to 
be produced and shall designate the 
witnesses and describe the address and 
location thereof with sufficient par-
ticularity to permit such witnesses to 
be found. 

(d) The subpoena shall specify the 
time and place at which the witness is 
to appear and any documents the wit-
ness is to produce. 

(e) The party seeking the subpoena 
shall serve it in the manner prescribed 

in § 2554.12. A subpoena on a party or 
upon an individual under the control of 
a party may be served by first class 
mail. 

(f) A party or the individual to whom 
the subpoena is directed may file with 
the ALJ a motion to quash the sub-
poena within ten days after service or 
on or before the time specified in the 
subpoena for compliance if it is less 
than ten days after service. 

§ 2554.29 Who pays the costs for a sub-
poena? 

The party requesting a subpoena 
shall pay the cost of the fees and mile-
age of any witness subpoenaed in the 
amounts that would be payable to a 
witness in a proceeding in United 
States District Court. A check for wit-
ness fees and mileage shall accompany 
the subpoena when served, except that 
when a subpoena is issued on behalf of 
the authority, a check for witness fees 
and mileage need not accompany the 
subpoena. 

§ 2554.30 Are protective orders avail-
able? 

(a) A party or a prospective witness 
or deponent may file a motion for a 
protective order with respect to dis-
covery sought by an opposing party or 
with respect to the hearing, seeking to 
limit the availability or disclosure of 
evidence. 

(b) In issuing a protective order, the 
ALJ may make any order which justice 
requires to protect a party or person 
from annoyance, embarrassment, op-
pression, or undue burden or expense, 
including one or more of the following: 

(1) That the discovery not be had; 
(2) That the discovery may be had 

only on specified terms and conditions, 
including a designation of the time or 
place; 

(3) That the discovery may be had 
only through a method of discovery 
other than that requested; 

(4) That certain matters not be in-
quired into, or that the scope of dis-
covery be limited to certain matters; 

(5) That discovery be conducted with 
no one present except persons des-
ignated by the ALJ; 

(6) That the contents of discovery or 
evidence be sealed; 
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(7) That a deposition after being 
sealed be opened only by order of the 
ALJ; 

(8) That a trade secret or other con-
fidential research, development, com-
mercial information, or facts per-
taining to any criminal investigation, 
proceeding, or other administrative in-
vestigation not be disclosed or be dis-
closed only in a designated way; or 

(9) That the parties simultaneously 
file specified documents or information 
enclosed in sealed envelopes to be 
opened as directed by the ALJ. 

§ 2554.31 Where is the hearing held? 

The ALJ will hold the hearing in any 
judicial district of the United States: 

(a) In which the defendant resides or 
transacts business; or 

(b) In which the claim or statement 
on which liability is based was made, 
presented or submitted to the Corpora-
tion; or 

(c) As agreed upon by the defendant 
and the ALJ. 

§ 2554.32 How will the hearing be con-
ducted and who has the burden of 
proof? 

(a) The ALJ conducts a hearing in 
order to determine whether a defend-
ant is liable for a civil penalty, assess-
ment, or both and, if so, the appro-
priate amount of the civil penalty and/ 
or assessment. The hearing will be re-
corded and transcribed, and the tran-
script of testimony, exhibits admitted 
at the hearing, and all papers and re-
quests filed in the proceeding con-
stitute the record for a decision by the 
ALJ. 

(b) The Corporation must prove a de-
fendant’s liability and any aggravating 
factors by a preponderance of the evi-
dence. 

(c) A defendant must prove any af-
firmative defenses and any mitigating 
factors by a preponderance of the evi-
dence. 

(d) The hearing will be open to the 
public unless otherwise ordered by the 
ALJ for good cause shown. 

§ 2554.33 How is evidence presented at 
the hearing? 

(a) The ALJ shall determine the ad-
missibility of evidence. 

(b) Except as provided in this part, 
the ALJ shall not be bound by the Fed-
eral Rules of Evidence. However, the 
ALJ may apply the Federal Rules of 
Evidence where appropriate, e.g., to ex-
clude unreliable evidence. 

(c) The ALJ shall exclude irrelevant 
and immaterial evidence. 

(d) Although relevant, evidence may 
be excluded if its probative value is 
substantially outweighed by the danger 
of unfair prejudice, confusion of the 
issues, or by considerations of undue 
delay or needless presentation of cumu-
lative evidence. 

(e) Although relevant, evidence may 
be excluded if it is privileged under 
Federal law. 

(f) Evidence concerning offers of com-
promise or settlement shall be inad-
missible to the extent provided in Rule 
408 of the Federal Rules of Evidence. 

(g) The ALJ shall permit the parties 
to introduce rebuttal witnesses and 
evidence. 

§ 2554.34 How is witness testimony 
presented? 

(a) Except as provided in paragraph 
(b) of this section, testimony at the 
hearing shall be given orally by wit-
nesses under oath or affirmation. 

(b) At the discretion of the ALJ, tes-
timony may be admitted in the form of 
a written statement or deposition. Any 
such written statement must be pro-
vided to all other parties along with 
the last known address of such witness, 
in a manner which allows sufficient 
time for other parties to subpoena such 
witness for cross-examination at the 
hearing. Prior written statements of 
witnesses proposed to testify at the 
hearing and deposition transcripts 
shall be exchanged as provided in 
§ 2554.27(a). 

(c) The ALJ shall exercise reasonable 
control over the mode and order of in-
terrogating witnesses and presenting 
evidence so as to: 

(1) Make the interrogation and pres-
entation effective for the ascertain-
ment of the truth; 

(2) Avoid needless consumption of 
time; and 

(3) Protect witnesses from harass-
ment or undue embarrassment. 

(d) The ALJ shall permit the parties 
to conduct such cross-examination as 
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may be required for a full and true dis-
closure of the facts. 

(e) At the discretion of the ALJ, a 
witness may be cross-examined on mat-
ters relevant to the proceeding without 
regard to the scope of his or her direct 
examination. To the extent permitted 
by the ALJ, cross-examination on mat-
ters outside the scope of direct exam-
ination shall be conducted in the man-
ner of direct examination and may pro-
ceed by leading questions only if the 
witness is a hostile witness, an adverse 
party, or a witness identified with an 
adverse party. 

(f) Upon motion of any party, the 
ALJ shall order witnesses excluded so 
that they cannot hear the testimony of 
other witnesses. This rule does not au-
thorize exclusion of— 

(1) A party who is an individual; 
(2) In the case of a party that is not 

an individual, an officer or employee of 
the party appearing for the entity pro 
se or designated by the party’s rep-
resentative; or 

(3) An individual whose presence is 
shown by a party to be essential to the 
presentation of its case, including an 
individual employed by the Govern-
ment engaged in assisting the rep-
resentative for the Government. 

§ 2554.35 Will the hearing proceedings 
be recorded? 

The hearing will be recorded and 
transcribed. Transcripts may be ob-
tained following the hearing from the 
ALJ at a cost not to exceed the actual 
cost of duplication. The transcript of 
testimony, exhibits and other evidence 
admitted at the hearing, and all papers 
and requests filed in the proceeding 
constitute the record for the decision 
by the ALJ and the authority head. 
The record may be inspected and cop-
ied (upon payment of a reasonable fee) 
by anyone, unless otherwise ordered by 
the ALJ pursuant to § 2554.30. 

§ 2554.36 Can a party informally dis-
cuss the case with the ALJ? 

No. Such discussions are forbidden as 
‘‘ex parte communications’’ with the 
ALJ. No party or person (except em-
ployees of the ALJ’s office) shall com-
municate in any way with the ALJ on 
any matter at issue in a case, unless on 

notice and opportunity for all parties 
to participate. 

This does not prohibit a person or 
party from inquiring about the status 
of a case or asking routine questions 
concerning administrative functions or 
procedures. 

§ 2554.37 Are there sanctions for mis-
conduct? 

(a) The ALJ may sanction a person, 
including any party or representative 
for— 

(1) Failing to comply with an order, 
rule, or procedure governing the pro-
ceeding; 

(2) Failing to prosecute or defend an 
action; or 

(3) Engaging in other misconduct 
that interferes with the speedy, or-
derly, or fair conduct of the hearing. 

(b) Any such sanction, including but 
not limited to those listed in para-
graphs (c), (d), and (e) of this section, 
shall reasonably relate to the severity 
and nature of the failure or mis-
conduct. 

(c) When a party fails to comply with 
an order, including an order for taking 
a deposition, the production of evi-
dence within the party’s control, or a 
request for admission, the ALJ may— 

(1) Draw an inference in favor of the 
requesting party with regard to the in-
formation sought; 

(2) In the case of requests for admis-
sion, deem each matter of which an ad-
mission is requested to be admitted; 

(3) Prohibit the party failing to com-
ply with such order from introducing 
evidence concerning, or otherwise rely-
ing upon testimony relating to the in-
formation sought; and 

(4) Strike any part of the pleadings 
or other submissions of the party fail-
ing to comply with such request. 

(d) If a party fails to prosecute or de-
fend an action under this part com-
menced by service of a notice of hear-
ing, the ALJ may dismiss the action or 
may issue an initial decision imposing 
penalties and assessments. 

(e) The ALJ may refuse to consider 
any motion, request, response, brief or 
other document which is not filed in a 
timely fashion. 
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§ 2554.38 Are post-hearing briefs re-
quired? 

The ALJ may require the parties to 
file post-hearing briefs. In any event, 
any party may file a post-hearing brief. 
The ALJ shall fix the time for filing 
such briefs, not to exceed 60 days from 
the date the parties receive the tran-
script of the hearing or, if applicable, 
the stipulated record. Such briefs may 
be accompanied by proposed findings of 
fact and conclusions of law. The ALJ 
may permit the parties to file reply 
briefs. 

DECISIONS AND APPEALS 

§ 2554.39 How is the case decided? 
(a) The ALJ will issue an initial deci-

sion based only on the record. It will 
contain findings of fact, conclusions of 
law, and the amount of any penalties 
and assessments imposed. 

(b) The ALJ will serve the initial de-
cision on all parties within 90 days 
after close of the hearing or expiration 
of any allowed time for submission of 
post-hearing briefs. If the ALJ fails to 
meet this deadline, he or she shall 
promptly notify the parties of the rea-
son for the delay and set a new dead-
line. 

(c) The findings of fact must include 
a finding on each of the following 
issues: 

(1) Whether any one or more of the 
claims or statements identified in the 
complaint violate this part; and 

(2) If the defendant is liable for pen-
alties or assessments, the appropriate 
amount of any such penalties or assess-
ments, considering any mitigating or 
aggravating factors. 

(d) The initial decision will include a 
description of the right of a defendant 
found liable for a civil penalty or as-
sessment to file a motion for reconsid-
eration with the ALJ or a notice of ap-
peal with the authority head. 

§ 2554.40 How are penalty and assess-
ment amounts determined? 

(a) In determining an appropriate 
amount of civil penalties and assess-
ments, the ALJ and the authority 
head, upon appeal, should evaluate any 
circumstances that mitigate or aggra-
vate the violation and should articu-
late in their opinions the reasons that 

support the penalties and assessments 
they impose. Because of the intangible 
costs of fraud, the expense of inves-
tigating such conduct, and the need to 
deter others who might be similarly 
tempted, ordinarily double damages 
and a significant civil penalty should 
be imposed. 

(b) Although not exhaustive, the fol-
lowing factors are among those that 
may influence that ALJ and the au-
thority head in determining the 
amount of penalties and assessments to 
impose with respect to the misconduct 
(i.e., the false, fictitious, or fraudulent 
claims or statements) charged in the 
complaint: 

(1) The number of false, fictitious, or 
fraudulent claims or statements; 

(2) The time period over which such 
claims or statements were made; 

(3) The degree of the defendant’s cul-
pability with respect to the mis-
conduct; 

(4) The amount of money or the value 
of the property, services, or benefit 
falsely claimed; 

(5) The value of the Government’s ac-
tual loss as a result of the misconduct, 
including foreseeable consequential 
damages and the costs of investigation; 

(6) The relationship of the amount 
imposed as civil penalties to the 
amount of the Government’s loss; 

(7) The potential or actual impact of 
the misconduct upon national defense, 
public health or safety, or public con-
fidence in the management of Govern-
ment programs and operations, includ-
ing particularly the impact on the in-
tended beneficiaries of such programs; 

(8) Whether the defendant has en-
gaged in a pattern of the same or simi-
lar misconduct; 

(9) Whether the defendant attempted 
to conceal the misconduct; 

(10) The degree to which the defend-
ant has involved others in the mis-
conduct or in concealing it; 

(11) Where the misconduct of employ-
ees or agents is imputed to the defend-
ant, the extent to which the defend-
ant’s practices fostered or attempted 
to preclude such misconduct; 

(12) Whether the defendant cooper-
ated in or obstructed an investigation 
of the misconduct; 
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